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Date Wednesday, November 20, 2019 

From Rick Winters, CAO/Director of Operations 

Subject Flooding Concession 16 East of Zion 
Church Road 

Report  No. OPS-2019-111 

Recommendation 

That the Council of the Township of Georgian Bluffs receives report 
OPS2019-111 from the CAO and further directs staff to complete emergency 
repairs/reconstruction of Concession 16 East of Zion Church in order to 
ensure access to 362201 Concession 16 at an estimated cost of $25,000.00 
to be funded from reserves. 

Background 

Concession 16 East of Bridge K-003 traditionally floods during the fall and 
winter months. There is one permanent residence that requires this portion 
of roadway for access. 

In 2009, the previous owner (Mr. Herbert Blome) entered into an agreement 
with the Township to reconstruct approximately 1,600’ of roadway in order 
to try and alleviate the seasonal flooding. The roadwork was completed in 
October of 2009.  

Analysis 

On November 13, 2019, correspondence was added to the Committee of the 
Whole Agenda presented by Luke and Erin Cook regarding the limited access 
they have to their property due to the flooding of Concession 16. 
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The subject roadway consists of a narrow road profile and appears to have 
been constructed as a “floating road” originally through the swamp utilizing 
cedar logs. Seasonal flooding of this section of roadway has traditionally 
occurred. In September of 2008 the previous owner requested the 
Transportation Committee build the roadway up to prevent the seasonal 
flooding. 

In 2009, Township forces replaced road crossing culverts under the roadway, 
as part of the agreement with Herbert Blome, and were not able to find any 
suitable bearing subsoils under the roadway. The subsoils consist primarily 
of organic peat and clay marl. 

The roadway was built up by Herbert Blome under an agreement with the 
Township utilizing fence bottom material from the Blome property to 
minimize stress on the bridge K-003 that is currently posted at a maximum 
load of 9 tonnes. Bridge K-003 is estimated to have been built around 1910 
and as a safety precaution, the Township engineers have recommended that 
a maximum load limit of 9 tonne be placed on the structure. 

In 2010 the original dwelling on the property was demolished and replaced 
with a modern updated dwelling. 

A review of the roll file revealed that the subject road started to flood again 
seasonally in January of 2013 as correspondence was received from Mr. 
Herbert Blome inquiring why snow removal was not being completed to his 
property. Photographs indicated that the roadway was flooded and was not 
safe for the plow trucks to navigate. 

It appears as if the road way has settled by approximately .4 of a meter. A 
maximum depth of 375mm of water was observed on November 18, 2019. 
The road way is flooded for approximately 300 meters. The depth of water 
ranges from 100mm over a length of approximately 200 meters to a depth 
of 375mm over a length of 100 meters. 

In order to try an alleviate e the flooding on the roadway, it is proposed to 
import approximately 400mm of 50mm crusher run gravel and top with 
approximately 100mm of 19mm of granular A material. It is proposed to 
utilize A & A Quarries for the supply and placement of the material as they 
are located within 8 kilometers of the subject roadway thus reducing haulage 
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costs. A & A Quarries estimates that the work could begin within a few days 
of approval being given, and would be completed within a week. 

As the roadway appears to be built on a floating base, it cannot be 
guaranteed that the additional gravel added to the roadway will not add 
significant weight that would cause the existing roadway to further sink into 
the unstable subsoils over time.  

Mr. & Mrs. Cook purchased the property in August of 2017. They were made 
aware by their real estate agent that they would be required to maintain the 
section of roadway during the winter months. 

The Grey Sauble Conservation Authority was contacted and indicated that 
they would issue a permit for the work as it would be considered an 
emergency as the Concession 16 is the only access to the property. 

As 362201 Concession 16 is the only permanent residence east of Bridge K-
003, not only is the seasonal flooding a concern, but the 
remediation/upgrade of the bridge itself must be considered as this is the 
only access point to the property. 

Financial Impact 

As the emergency repair/reconstruction of Concession 16 was not included in 
the 2019 budget, any work completed would be an overage to the 2019 
operating budget. The costs to carry out the required repairs/reconstruction 
could be funded from the Roads Reserves. 

Implications 

N/A 

Strategic Priorities 

3.5  Bridges, Roads and Culverts 

Maintain roads, bridges, and culverts at a high standard to protect the 
public’s safety and property, and to carefully evaluate the need for new 
road, bridge, and culvert infrastructure to protect the long term interests of 
the Township. 
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Actions 

d) Identify and implement means by which public safety is increased 
on municipal roads through improved maintenance, capital projects, 
technological improvements, etc. 

Consultation and Communications 

N/A 

Conclusion 

Approximately 300 meters of Concession 16 East of Bridge K-002 is flooded 
and requires approximately $25,000.00 worth of work in order to bring in 
additional granular material to raise the profile of the roadway to provide 
access to 362201 Concession 16.  

Supporting Documentation 

Appendix 1—Correspondence Dated November 13, 2019 – Luke & Erin Cook 
Appendix 2—Location Map 
Appendix 3—Road Agreement with Herbert Blome dated September 16, 

2009 
Appendix 4 – Photographs taken November 18, 2019 

Respectfully Submitted: 

_________________________________ 
Rick Winters, C.E.T.  
CAO/Director of Operations 
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